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The

Chapter Continues its Successes
The Psi Psi Chapter continues to thrive. 

This year has been a great one so far. We 
began with a very successful fall rush, tak-
ing in men we found worthy of wearing 
the White Cross. Recruitment has been 
something we pride ourselves on and we 
continue to excel in. We are excited for 
them to learn and grow as young men in 
the coming years inside the doors of 737 
Comstock Ave.

Our philanthropic efforts are still very 
strong. We have begun a nice tradition of 
holding a blood drive with the American 
Red Cross in the chapter house at 737 
Comstock. We easily met the quota for 
number of participants, opening our doors 
to all of Greek life as well as the entire 
Syracuse University community. The blood 
that was donated has the potential to save 
more than 160 lives. We also participated 
in OttoTHON, a campus-wide dance mara-
thon that raises money for the same cause 
as our Derby Days philanthropy, Upstate 
Golisano Children’s Hospital. This is an 
event the Greek life on campus is striving 

to have a very large impact on in the com-
ing years. 

Our newest pledge class also took time 
to give back to our community at the Boys 
and Girls Club here in Syracuse. They spent 
time working the Halloween party there, 
painting faces, reading scary stories, and 
cleaning up afterward. We were ecstatic 
to see their initiative in making sure they 
gave back.

A handful of brothers and myself were 
fortunate enough to take a tour of the 
newly renovated children’s floor in the 
hospital to see where our donations were 
going. We were amazed at the upbeat 
and fun environment that the hospital has 
created for all of its younger patients. We 
were excited to see that we had the honor 
of having the Triage Room named after the 
Psi Psi Chapter of Sigma Chi. This is the first 
room on the floor that every patient will 
spend some amount of time in. This was 
a special experience and a relationship we 
hope to continue to grow.

Major 
Improvements 

On Track 
House Corp has a long-term objec-

tive of providing the chapter with a 
distinct competitive advantage when 
seeking new members (and, of course, 
for the enjoyment of active members) 
by delivering, year in and year out, one 
of the best-maintained properties on 
the SU campus. A considerable effort is 
undertaken with both the summer turn-
around, which allows us to keep up with 
the little things, and adhering to a long-
term capital plan for major work. 

Summer 2016 was no exception, 
with Phase 1 upgrades to fire sprinkler 
system mains and electrical service and 
distribution panels. Summer 2017, we 
will take on Phase 2 with fire sprinklers 
being extended into all bedrooms and 
rewiring the second and third floors, 
which will eliminate the ‘knob and tube’ 
wiring dating back to the original con-
struction. 

With this work done, we will have 
completed a major life safety upgrade 
called for in the capital plan. We will 
need about five years to pay off the 
term loan taken out to cover the cost 
of this work. We have several smaller 
projects—like foyer and dining room 
slate floor replacement—to be done. The 
next major project, targeted for summer 
2020, will be the overhaul of the overall 
building envelope. This will include the 
replacement of the wood clapboard sid-
ing with a more durable material, like 
Boral Tru-Exterior, along with extensive 
work on the roof to replace the flat 
upper roof and repair the sloped natural 
slate where needed. 

Please welcome these new members 
to the board of directors: Phil Oldham, 
Psi Psi ’65, and Hunter Viscarello, Psi Psi 
’14. Phil is serving as alumni chapter edi-
tor for the Saltine Sig, and, while based 
in Syracuse, Hunter will be helping us 
keep an eye on all things locally. I also 
want to thank long-time board members 

The Triage Room at the Upstate Golisano Children’s Hospital, made possible through 
our Derby Days donations. Brothers from left to right: Nishan Ketchoyian, Eric Barnes, 

Robert Nolan Leais, Matt Cassidy, and Brett Polinsky.

(continued on page four)
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Social Events Met With Success
This semester for the Psi Psi Chapter of 

Sigma Chi has gone very well. At the end of 
last semester, one of our chapter alumni, 
Drew Taggert of the Chainsmokers, came 
and performed a set of his music for the 
brotherhood and a small group of guests. 
It was a very influential moment for our 
chapter, as we were able to see one of our 
alumni who graduated in 2013 rise to the 
top of his craft and still not forget about his 
time spent at the Psi Psi Chapter. 

This gave us momentum heading into 
this current social semester, in which we 
have thrown well organized parties that 
have gone smoothly. We are extremely 
excited to see what is in store for us in the 
upcoming months and we are excited to 
share our experiences with our brothers 
nationally.

Luke Kushner ’19 
Socials Chair

Brothers Come Together For  
Fall Recruitment

This year, our fall rush process made 
me proud to be a Psi Psi. Being the recruit-
ment chair as a senior, I wanted to make 
my mark but knew that wouldn’t be possi-
ble without every single brother contribut-
ing and being on the same page. I made it 
known to the chapter how hard I had been 
working, from getting the rush shirts to set-
ting up events, and in turn the brotherhood 
proved to have my back, showing up in 
great numbers with energy and excitement 
day in and day out to ensure a great future 
for our house. 

Every brother showed a sense of 
engagement with the rush process and 
went out of his way to talk to as many 
potential new members as possible. The 

interactions I saw and the reactions from 
all the kids rushing showed me that the 
brothers in the house embody the true 
values of Sigma Chi, and I couldn’t be 
prouder. 

Bid day proved to be one of our most 
successful yet, as we went 12 for 12 and 
have a great group of new young men who 
I believe will go on to be leaders in our 
house. I couldn’t be happier with how our 
fall rush process went, and to know that 
we have set the tone for a successful rush 
in the spring.

Sam Linabury ’17
Recruitment Chair 

Ritual Updates Help Forge Bonds
P4B helped the Psi Psi Chapter put 

further emphasis on the Sigma Chi ritual. 
Though the new standards closely resem-
ble our usual traditions, it highlighted the 
importance of our ritual and how impact-
ful it is on the growth of our new mem-
bers. In preparation, we reorganized our 
ritual closet to create a space that would 
allow efficient execution of our rituals. This 
played a crucial role in the success of our 
most recent initiation ceremony.

Complete dedication to the atmo-
sphere of our rituals was another major 
contributor to the success of initiation. The 
black supper was performed in our trophy 
room, but we chose to cover the walls with 
black sheets. This small addition created a 
space that promoted absolute focus on the 
ritual being performed, instead of having 
the ritual performed in a surrounding that 
was already familiar to the new members. 

We also chose to have the new members 
come to the house early in the morning 
to participate in the rituals consecutively 
before the initiation ceremony, rather than 
throughout the night. This removed the 
possibility of any isolated incident that 
would go against the principles of our 
ritual or the P4B guidelines.

The idea of a “ritual bridge” eased 
the new members into their understand-
ing of the ritual. Activities such as Man in 
the Mirror and Candle Pass were favorites 
among our new members. The effective-
ness of teaching the ritual in stride was 
proven by the success of our recent new 
member process. 

IHSV,
Jared Nelson ’18 

Kustos

CURRENT UNDERGRADUATE 
BOARD

Nishan Ketchoyian
Consul (2016-’17)

Matthew Cassidy
Pro Consul (2016-’17)

Mike Florio
Magister (2016-’17)

Cobie Beach
Questor/Historian (2016-’17)

Sam Linabury
Rush Chairman (2016-’17)

Nate Segal 
Tribune (2016-’17)

Brett Coneeny
Annotator (2016-’17)

Jared Nelson
Kustos (2016-’17)

Eric Barnes 
Risk Manager (2016-’17)

John Trop and Mike Yates for their many 
years of service. We cannot accomplish our 
goals without alumni who volunteer their 
time. The good work done by the chapter 
was recognized with a Peterson Significant 
Chapter Award, and the Board of Grand 
Trustees acknowledged our work with 
our fifth Outstanding House Corporation 
Award.

I remind all—you don’t need to be a 
board member to make a difference, so 
if you want to participate, please let me 
know.

Proud to be a Sigma Chi, especially a 
Psi Psi.

IHSV,
Hank Suominen, Psi Psi ’74

President and Treasurer
737 Comstock Avenue Inc.  

(a.k.a. House Corp)
hank@suomi33.com

617-312-6800

Major 
Improvements 
On Track
(continued from page one)
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Bonds of Brotherhood Extend  
Beyond the Hill 

As a chapter, we pride ourselves on the 
lifelong bonds we build with our brothers 
throughout the duration of college. The 
sense of brotherhood is one that lasts 
indefinitely, because at the end of the day, 
we all have and will continue to be Psi 
Psis. The relationship between our under-
graduate and alumni brothers is one that 
is strong, yet has the potential to be even 
more valuable and dynamic. 

Gaining more attendance at alumni 
events, such as Homecoming weekend 
in the fall or the clambake in the spring, 
is one of our main ambitions moving 
forward. Not only is it a fun day for all in 
attendance, but it also allows the under-
graduates and alumni to bond over similar 
experiences and really connect on a per-
sonal level. You wouldn’t believe how easy 
it is to talk to someone who has probably 
shared so many of the same enjoyable 
times and memories as you under the 

same roof, no matter what their age.
Another beneficial aspect that comes 

from having good undergraduate-alumni 
relations is the advice and resources that 
can be provided when applying to jobs 
and internships. We know that our alumni 
would love to share their personal experi-
ences and recommendations for pursuing 
careers, just as much as we undergraduate 
brothers would love to listen and learn. 
Since there is such a strong alumni pres-
ence in and around New York City, we 
think it would be a great idea to host a 
career/internship fair for Sigma Chis in 
the upcoming future. I know it would be 
something that the undergraduate broth-
ers would really appreciate, and it would 
be a great way to reconnect all the past Psi 
Psis and Sigma Chis alike.

Matt Cassidy ’17
Pro Consul

HOUSE CORPORATION 
BOARD

Hank Suominen ’74
President and Treasurer

Term expires: 2019
hank@suomi33.com

Phil Oldham ’65
Vice President &  

Alumni Chapter Editor
Term expires: 2019

POldham405@aol.com

John Bersani ’79
Board Member

Term expires: 2019
johnbersani1122@gmail.com 

Brad Short ’80           
Alumni Association President 

Term expires: 2018
bshort3@csc.com

Bill Gerbig ’81
Secretary

Term expires: 2018
wgerbig@twcny.rr.com

Bill Beach ’68
Past President

Term expires: 2017
wbeach1@rochester.rr.com 

Keegan Slattery ’13
Board Member

Term expires: 2017
keeganslattery@gmail.com

Doug Sedgwick ’79
Board Member

Term expires: 2017
dsedgwick@sedgwickbusiness.com 

Steve Oliva
Board Member

Term expires: 2018
steve@olivaco.com

Connor Wilson ’15
Board Member

Term expires: 2018
cjwils03@gmail.com

Chris Dowd ’12
Board Member

Term expires: 2019
dowd.christopher6@gmail.com

Hunter Viscarello ’14
Board Member

Term expires: 2017
hviscarello1771@gmail.com

Being a Psi Psi/Sigma Chi in NYC 
The New York City area is home to over 

8,000 Sigma Chis from over 240 campuses 
across the county. Not surprisingly, Psi 
Psis are among the largest of the alumni 
groups. Sigs are supported by an active 
NYC Sigma Chi Alumni Chapter, providing 
local and visiting Psi Psis many reasons to 
feel at home in the Big Apple. 

NYC Sigs enjoy social events with other 
fraternities and sorority alumnae groups, 
along with business networking sessions 
focusing on specific industries (finance, 
law, media/advertising, real estate, the the-
ater). NYC Sigs give back, via community 
service projects, with New York Cares.

NYC Sig alumni also sustain the Sigma 
Chi ritual connection. In November, we 
conducted the White Rose Ceremony at 
founder William Lewis Lockwood’s grave 
in Brooklyn. 

There are many unique aspects (and 

pleasures) of being a NYC Sigma Chi. While 
New York City has only one NYC under-
graduate chapter—Nu Nu at Columbia—it is 
the fraternity of the football team (35 Sig 
players). Each fall, Columbia Athletics hosts 
home game tailgates for New York City-
area Sigma Chis that include free drinks 
and hot dogs. So see you next fall for some 
NYC football tailgating.

Whether it is for professional, personal, 
or just Sigma Chi fun, if you live in the New 
York City area, or simply get down to visit, 
NYC has a lot to offer Psi Psis and Sigma 
Chis. To find out more, or to join the NYC 
Sigma Chi Alumni Chapter, check out the 
nycsig.org website, or follow on Facebook 
at www.facebook.com/groups/nycsig.

Phil Oldham, Psi Psi ’66
Vice President

NYC Sigma Chi Alumni Chapter



Our kitchen staff has been revamped. 
Our new chef, Smitty, has been doing a 
phenomenal job making sure that the men 
of Sigma Chi are well fed. Having a good 
relationship with the cooking staff makes 
life much easier for everyone involved. He 
listens to suggestions and provides us with 
a great dining experience overall. We hope 
to have Smitty for years to come to ensure a 
great experience for future brothers as well.

We have built a great relationship with 
Lisa, the house maintenance manager, 
who helps us in more ways than imagin-
able. Her hard work and dedication are 
the things that set us apart from other 
houses on this campus. She helps make 
sure things are in line for recruitment and 
makes sure she stays on top of any prob-
lems that may come our way.

Sigma Chi is always evolving to make 
sure it sets the standard for fraternities 
across the world. The newest initiative that 
was put in place was an online learning 
program for pledges called Preparation 
for Brotherhood, better known as P4B. 
P4B was put in place to create a pledge 
program that every chapter can execute, 
giving all Sigma Chis the same experience 
no matter what chapter they were initi-
ated at. It was done to better educate and 
better protect the fraternity from problems 
the fraternity has seen in the past. Fall of 
2016 was our first semester implementing 
it, and though it proved to be a major time 
commitment for our Magister and pledges 

alike, it gave them a better pledging expe-
rience overall. We are excited to work and 
grow with this program moving forward.

We are excited to welcome Mark 
Howard as our new chapter advisor for the 
Psi Psi Chapter. Mark has been a tremen-
dous help throughout the semester with 
the implementation of P4B. One thing we 
love is that Mark is a Psi Psi and 
understands the deep tradition 
of this house in particular. His 
help with initiation made it 
one of the best I have seen yet. 
His dedication to the fraternity 
is shown in his work with the 
Binghamton colony, which is 
hoping to become a chapter in 
the coming months. We thank 
Mark for his hard work and 
look forward to growing with 
him as a chapter.

As my time as consul comes to a close 
in the next weeks, I am able to look back 
at all of the things I have learned during 
my time in a leadership position in the 
house. I am very happy with how the past 
year has gone. It has shown me how to 
work through adversity and be the bad 
guy when necessary. My job is to make 
sure the chapter is conducting business 
in the best possible way. Financially, we 
have been able to catch up with past bills; 
socially, we have been able to stay off 
social probation, and ritualistically we have 
completely cleaned up our ritual closet 
and will be placing an order for new ritual 
equipment in the coming months. 

I have been able to see the strength 

of the chapter when tough times fall upon 
us, and the bigger meaning of the brother-
hood we create here. All of the other elect-
ed officials have made my life much easier 
by making sure they were in control and 
always on top of their personal responsibil-
ities, and I cannot thank them enough for 
that. I hope I have set an example for the 

house going forward to always 
be as good of a person as I can 
be, to think about others, and 
remember what I am here for. 

The Psi Psi Chapter is in 
a great spot right now. There 
is starting to be consistency 
in all aspects of the house, 
which will make things easier 
for those with positions in 
the future. At Psi Psi, we look 
to build an environment that 

is uplifting and inspiring. Something that 
makes you want to be the best person 
and brother you can be. This energy is felt 
when you walk through the doors through 
the different experiences every member 
brings to the table. I can’t say it enough 
that I believe this experience has been the 
best of all my experiences during my col-
lege years. It has provided me with oppor-
tunities and a family away from home. I 
am excited to see the younger men step 
up and continue the amazing traditions we 
have here at 737.

Guard Well,
Nishan Ketchoyian ’17

Consul 2017
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Help Keep Psi Psi Alumni Connections Strong
Being a Psi Psi/Sigma Chi alumnus 

has too many unique advantages to let it 
slip away by being disconnected. Yes, we 
share unique experiences and memories 
of our days on Comstock Avenue. Yet more 
important—with over 1,200 Psi Psis and 
250,000 Sigma Chis—there are so many 
current personal and professional interests 
to be shared with the connection you really 
do feel.

Having recently reconnected with many 
of my ’60s Sigs, I was blown away with how 
quickly old memories were rekindled and 
fresh relationships were re-established.

In addition to updates on Psi Psi under-
grad life, this Saltine Sig wants to focus on 
Psi Psi/Sigma Chi alumni life—from the per-
spective of today’s undergrads and alumni 
(new grads, established, and retired). Since 
we live our lives in the present, I invite 

you to offer your two cents worth on what 
being a Psi Psi/Sig means to you today, 
and what you would like it to be. We will 
share your Psi Psi/Sigma Chi perspective 
on the website and in the next issue of the 
Saltine Sig. Just email me your thoughts.

Join the connection team
It is likely that we would like to connect 

most with those who we spent time with 
at SU, and those who live near us or are in 
the same business. So why not be part of a 
connection team for your most connected 
Psi Psi brothers? Respond to me by email if 
you would like to be part of a Psi Psi broth-
ers connection team.

Be a connected Psi Psi brother 
We try to keep you connected via the 

Saltine Sig, email, and even “snail mail.” 
Yet there are many of our brothers for 

whom we do not have email addresses, 
and have not heard from. So you are not 
among the missing, simply send me an 
email or log in to psipsi.org or via Facebook 
to let us know you want to be connected. 

As you gather from the above, we 
want to hear from you, whether it is your 
thoughts on being a Psi Psi/Sigma Chi, to 
help connect our brothers, or simply to let 
us know that you have received this Saltine 
Sig and want to stay connected.

Let’s get connected, Psi Psi brothers.

Phil Oldham, Psi Psi ’66
Editor, The Saltine Sig
Ph/Fx: 914-834-6739 

Cell: 914-906-5937 
poldham405@aol.com

 

Close up of Triage 
Room sign.

Chapter Continues
(continued from page one)



Psi Psi alumni send their news
Austin L. Cline ’50 writes, “I’m still in love 
with my 1946 Gamma Phi Sweetheart 
Marilyn after all these years—as beautiful 
as ever! We never hear from classmates. 
Guess I’ve outlived them. I enjoy hearing 
about Psi Psi, but have a 7/24 responsibil-
ity with my ‘sweetheart.’ Glad I became a 
‘life loyal Sig’ many years ago—never lost 
faith during the troublesome years.” Drop 
him a line at 44650 South St., Box B-8, 
Alexandria, NY 13607.

Robert F. “Irish Bob” McMeekin ’56 
writes, “I swam in the U.S. National Police 
and Fire Championships in San Diego in 
June and won five medals: three gold and 
two silver. Not too bad for 81! I’m in touch 
with Ken Sparks ’56 and we both will 
attend the 60th class reunion. We’re proba-
bly the only two still around from ’56.” Find 
out how Reunion went at 19158 Avenue of 
the Oaks, Apt. B, Newhall, CA 91321.

Carl Bauer ’57 writes, “Still kicking at 
87, live in Venice, Florida, with my wife, 
Alicia. We would love to hear from Sigs 
of ’50-’52, chat on email. Have a great 
Sig recall via email with sunny Florida.” 
Take him up on that offer: email him at 
cbauer351@gmail.com, or go the snail 

mail route at 920 Tamiami Trl. S., Apt. 351, 
Venice, FL 34285. 

Vincent R. “Vince” Ceriello ’59 “has been 
elected president of Medford Senior Center 
for a third term. MSC supports a member-
ship of close to 1,000 senior citizens in 
recreation, education, healthy aging, and 
nutritional programs.” Congratulate him at 
8500 Rogue River Hwy., Grants Pass, OR 
97527; or vrceriello19@msn.com.

C. Vincent “Carm” Minnella ’63 writes, 
“Pledged Psi Psi in my freshman year 
(1959) at SU when it was seeking to regain 
its Sigma Chi charter. Moved through the 
ranks of officers, including magister and vice 
president. Received my bachelor’s of art in 
1963 shortly before the chapter regained 
its national charter. Went on to receive my 
master’s in education in ’69. After working 

Are We Sigma Chis By Accident?
Some years back, I was at a Sigma Chi 

alumni meeting at the Delta Psi chapter 
at RPI. The Grand Praetor at the time, 
Ron Mombello, asked a thought provoking 
question: “Are we Sigma Chis by accident?” 

I had never thought about it, but of 
course he was right. With the exception 
of some legacies, we all pretty much 
stumbled into Sigma Chi during rush, 
confused, a bit scared, and not really sure 
what we were doing at all. We might have 
known an upperclassman who was a Sig, 
but even that didn’t mean much—just an 
invitation.

Rush was a jumble of houses, coffee, 
and answering more questions than ask-
ing them—we didn’t know what to ask 
anyway. In the end, someone asked if I 
wanted a pledge pin. I muttered, “Yeah, 
sure,” and I was congratulated and wel-
comed into the Psi Psi Chapter of Sigma 
Chi. I went home, still not quite sure what 
had happened. 

Hardly an auspicious, cloud-parting 
occasion.

Decades later, I remembered that 
moment, and realized how important and 
life-changing it was. Like the ritual itself, 
Sigma Chi is gradually revealed to you 
over time. As an undergrad, Sigma Chi is 
a whirlwind of parties, meetings, classes, 
and the realization that you are part of 

something special and very cool. You also 
begin to form friendships that mean more 
than just drinking buddies and classmates. 
Sigma Chi is taking root, and if you’re lucky 
and attentive, those roots grow deeper 
than you know.

As you progress through manhood, 
families, jobs, and life in general, Sigma 
Chi takes a back seat. But your home office 
still has your Initiation plaque on the wall 
among other certificates and pictures. It is 
still there, always there. The ritual is still in 
your heart, even though you don’t know 
it. And every once in a while, the subject 
of college fraternities comes up, usually in 

a negative way. You hope it’s not a Sigma 
Chi chapter, and it rarely or never is. You 
take a quiet pride in that. And when 
asked about your fraternity affiliation, you 
reflexively speak the words you’ve always 
spoken: “I am a Sigma Chi.” Present tense. 
Always.

Everyone makes lifelong friendships 
in college. But friendships within Sigma 
Chi are different. Along with the usual 
shared laughter and stories comes a 
knowing nod, a special bond that was 
forged at Initiation. A knowledge that this 
man is a brother, someone who knows 
what you know, who believes what you 
believe. Someone who has received the 
same gift you have received, and who 
treasures it deeply and quietly. 

Every fraternity purports to offer this. 
Some may even deliver it, but I doubt it. 
Yes, I am a Sigma Chi by accident. But 
it was the most propitious accident of 
my life. Sigma Chi gave me a solid foun-

dation, a no-nonsense set of grounding 
beliefs that serve me to this day. It asserts 
itself in my soul when I say, proudly, and 
with no doubt or hesitation: “I am a Sigma 
Chi.”

Present tense. Always.
Robert W. English, Psi Psi ’70

Initiated January 28,1968
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Carl and Alicia Bauer. (continued on next page)
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Chapter Eternal
Alexander P. Baldwin ’24 

Ralph G. Quimby ’39 
December 9, 2008

Warren E. Boin ’42 
March 4, 2016

George E. Mercier ’45 
November 6, 2015

Andrew E. Obssuth ’49 
March 25, 2005

Paul R. Stevens ’49 
July 23, 2016

Donald E. Johnson ’51 
October 27, 2015

George H. Babikian ’53 
October 17, 2015

Kenneth F. Gilchrist ’55 
March 18, 2015

Joseph M. Leonard ’62 
September 1, 2015

Barry L. VanVleck ’65
February 18, 2007

David L. Cleary ’80 
June 9, 2016

at SU and Brandeis University as head of 
audiovisual services, I returned to Central 
New York in ’66 to work at SUNY Cortland. I 
retired from there in 1996 after 30 years as 
director emeritus of instructional resources. 
Concurrently, when I moved to Cortland I 
joined the Cortland Fire Department in 1966 
as a volunteer firefighter. I remained involved 
in the fire service until 2015, when I retired 
as a lieutenant in the fire investigation divi-
sion and as a New York State fire investigator. 
I’m now fully retired but heavily involved in 
Macintosh computer support and listening 
to my ‘brothers and sisters’ on the fire line. I 
married my wife, Jean, in 1969 and have two 
sons, three grandchildren, and five ‘grand-
dogs.’ My oldest son, Todd, is situated in San 
Diego with his wife and dogs, and Chris, his 
wife, and the grandchildren are ensconced 
in Rochester, New York. All 
are professionals and thriving. 
My wife and I have traveled 
through France, Portugal, and 
Spain, and especially enjoy 
cruises, especially river cruis-
es. I still root for the Orange, 
particularly the basketball 
program.” Get in touch 
with Carm at 64 Church 
St., Cortland, NY 13045; or 
minnella@twcny.rr.com. 

Jon C. Halter ’64 sent 
information on two of his 
books—Venezuela Sojourn: 
The Peace Corps Diary of 
Jon C. Halter and Letters From the Sixties: 
College, Peace Corps, Marriage: Selected 
Correspondence from Jon C. Halter to His 
Parents, Wife, and Others, 1960-1968. He 
writes, “Might be nice to purchase copies 
for the chapter library.” Find out how at 412 

Corral De Tierra Dr., Unit 401, Round Rock, 
TX 78664; or jchalter@yahoo.com.

Robert “Bob” Larsen ’68 writes, “I’m still 
enjoying the sunny Colorado skies since 
moving here in 1973. Ive been working in 
my private architectural practice since 1987, 
doing mostly residential projects. My work 
can be seen at ww.rrlaia.com. In  my spare 
time I sing in my church choir, do Pilates, 
walk two miles a day, and enjoy the out-
doors. Howard Raabe ’68 is about the only 
one from our house I’ve kept in touch with. 
I wonder where my ‘big brother’ Richard 
Spencer ’65 is.” [Ed: Psst! We’ve got Richard 
at P.O. Box 280, Whately, MA 01093.] Drop 
Bob a note at 6903 E. Harvard Ave., Denver, 
CO; or rrlaia@earthlink.net. 

Jeff Hoffman ’78 writes, “I’ve been produc-
ing a legacy documentary series on Israel’s 
War of Independence. We’ve filmed through-

out North America and Europe. 
Along the way have seen many 
Sigma Chi brothers, including 
Tom Domenici ’78 in Baltimore, 
Mike Little ’78 in New York, 
and Hank Suominen ’78 in 
Boston. Any brothers interested 
in knowing more please con-
tact me. Our website is www.
squashhouse.net.” (3 Bessom 
St., Marblehead, MA 01945; or 
jhoffman@squashhouse.net.)

Ed Turetzky ’78 writes, “Still 
working in Florida. Kids grown 
and out of the house. Looking 

forward to retiring in a few years. Good to 
hear the house is doing well, and hats off 
to Hank.” Get in touch at 2620 NW 40th 
St., Boca Raton, FL 33434; or eturetzk@
bellsouth.net.

John Predmore ’79 writes, “Join me in wel-
coming Sigma Chi back to Hobart College in 
Geneva, New York. After a 10-year hiatus, the 
Alpha Alpha Chapter was reinstalled on April 
9, 2016. Following a three-year colonization 
process, 45 men were installed into our 
brotherhood. Visit their website at sigmachi-
hobart.org.” Learn more about the chapter at 
23 Wallingford Rise, Fairport, NY 14450; or 
johnpredmore@sigmachi.com.  

Adam “Otto” Hildebrand ’80 writes, “I am 
pleased to report that I sold my lumberyard 

in August. This event has enabled me to go 
on permanent vacation. After taking virtually 
no time off for the past 10 years, I welcome 
the opportunity to do some serious travel-
ing! For the past seven years, I have been 
involved as an alumni advisor to the Lambda 
Sigma Chapter at UNH. It has been a tremen-
dously rewarding experience and now that 
I have more free time they will be seeing a 
lot more of me! Get involved!” Find out what 
Otto’s up to now at P.O. Box 528, Meredith, 
NH 03253; or hilde@metrocast.net.

James “Jim” Fini ’83 wrote last summer, 
“Moved to Vero Beach, Florida, to help my 
sick parents. Will miss Jackson Hole, but 
we plan to move back there in a few years 
when the kids are out of school. Looking 
forward to a July get-together with broth-
ers Honis ’83, Collins ’84, and Reardon 
’84 at Lake Saratoga.” Catch up with Jim at 
2230 Seaside St., Vero Beach, FL 32963; or 
jim@locallygrowngov.com.

Psi Psi alumni send their news
(continued from previous page)

Keep in Touch!
•	 Update your profile with National at  

sigmachi.com—click on “members 
only” in the upper right.

•	 Keep up-to-date with the Psi Psi 
Chapter at www.psipsi.org:

• update your information,
• download the latest Saltine Sig,
• share alumni news,
• ...and more! 


